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Bethlehem City Council Meeting

November 19, 2019


BETHLEHEM CITY COUNCIL MEETING

10 East Church Street - Town Hall

Bethlehem, Pennsylvania

Tuesday, November 19, 2019 – 7:00 PM
INVOCATION

Reverend Anthony P. Mongiello, Th.M., M.Ed., Pastor, Saint Anne Catholic Church, offered the Invocation which was followed by the pledge to the flag.  
PLEDGE TO THE FLAG

1. ROLL CALL

President Waldron called the meeting to order.  Present were Bryan G. Callahan, Michael G. Colón, Grace Crampsie Smith, Olga Negrón, J. William Reynolds, Paige Van Wirt, and Adam R. Waldron, 7.
Communication 6 F Addition


President Waldron announced prior to Public Comment a Communication will be added to the agenda as Item 6 F.  It concerns a Police Department grant application approval request.  When new reach that portion of the agenda, the Clerk will read the communication and President Waldron will take a motion and a second to schedule a public hearing. 


Mayor Donchez/Emergency Shelter

Mayor Donchez explained the City of Bethlehem has been a partner with the Bethlehem Emergency Shelter for years.  In the past the location rotated nightly amongst a group of churches.  Members of his Administration provide support for the program and even volunteered to their respective churches from December 1st to March 31st each winter season.  The transition a few years to a single location created logistical deficiencies but has not been met with its own challenges.  Through the hard work of many people last season was an improvement over the first.  We will continue to work with BES to fulfill this important humanitarian mission.  Recently BES indicated they would be interesting in amending the opening date that was originally requested and granted to the BES.  Mayor Donchez related members of his staff met this morning to review the request and identify important logistical modifications and safety inspections that will need to be made in order to ensure the shelter would be open under safe conditions to both the homeless population as well as the residents in the surrounding neighborhoods.  Those steps have taken place and we have been in direct communication with Mr. Rapp who is at this meeting, the leadership the BES to expedite the process so a shelter can open before December 1st. Mayor Donchez stated he would like to thank those who have shown great care for those that are less fortunate, the members and volunteers at the BES for their mission they look to fulfill and the staff of multiple organizations that partner with BES to support the mission. 

President Waldron thanked Mayor Donchez and stated as we move into public comment he knows some folks may want to speak on this subject.  
2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


None.
3.
PUBLIC COMMENT (on any subject not being voted on this evening – 5 Minute Time Limit)

Student Housing


Joseph Golden, 1124 Main Street, mentioned that the quality of life in the city he feels has been going down a little bit each year, specifically around the colleges in the city.  With the advent of increased tuition parents are now buying houses specifically around Moravian College.  He lives directly across from Moravian College. This past summer the house three doors down from him was bought by an absentee landlord.  There was a sign out front that said Student Housing.  They got no permission or no inspections from the City.  He stated the owner did not know he needed an inspection or he was just trying to avoid the whole thing.  There are at least 5 people living in the house now.  Mr. Golden and his wife would like the city to do something and at least limit the amount of people that live in these houses.  Right now the city allows up to 5 people.  He asked if there could be action taken to limit that to 3 people.


President Waldron stated an action could be taken but it would have to go through an ordinance process.


Mr. Golden asked how that starts, do City Council members propose it.


President Waldron stated yes, or the Administration can bring an ordinance forward.


Mr. Golden is at this meeting to express his displeasure of what seems to be a more common occurrence where students are taking over houses that were primarily single family residences.  These residents are aging out and there is the opportunity for this type of activity and that is just becoming more prevalent.  He would like to see the city impose some sort of limit on the amount of students being allowed in one house.


President Waldron informed the Administration has brought forth some changes in the rental inspection process that will come forward.


Mr. Golden related he read that in the newspaper today however, that is kind of going after the animal after it has been left out of the barn.


Mayor Donchez explained they are looking at the ordinance and are looking at possibly lowering the number 5.  They met with people around Moravian and stakeholders around Lehigh University and hopefully bring something to City Council the beginning of the year.  He does not know what the final number will be but we are looking at the issue of student housing around the campuses, specifically Moravian and Lehigh.


Mr. Golden related he appreciates the time and consideration in this matter.  


Neighborhood Problems


Katie Reagan, 925 Main Street, remarked she is at this meeting about the housing situation, drugs and a home invasion right down the street from them.  We do have a block watch now and we do call the Police all the time because we have many issues on our block.  There is a home two blocks down where there has yet to be an inspection on that house since 2009 and there was a meth lab there in 2015 that was busted.  She wonders why that house was never inspected and she thinks that should be on a high alert to the city.  Nothing was done until recently because she keeps complaining to the Health Department and finally they were inspected.  Ms. Reagan informed they keep complaining to the Police, to the city and nothing has been done.  We are taking that courage to go forward and are just asking you to have the courage to do something on your part.  She is curious to know what the city plans to do to rectify this and make it safe for us.  We have a daycare, a grade school down across Union Boulevard there are the high rises where the elderly live.  It is not safe to walk up and down the street; you cannot hang out in the yard.  She is asking what the city can do to make it safer.

President Waldron explained we have heard some complaints recently about that stretch of Main Street and there was that high profile home invasion recently that got a lot of attention.


Ms. Reagan added that the home next door to her was raided and had drugs and guns.  We share a yard.


President Waldron can understand that not being a comfortable situation.  He noted that our Police Chief Mark DiLuzio is here this evening and he can speak to you and Mr. Golden as well out in the hallway about some of the issues that are in your neighborhood.

Ms. Reagan is still concerned about the inspections; she understands that if you have a rental you have to get it inspected every time a tenant moves in.  


President Waldron noted that is correct.


Ms. Reagan explained from 2015 when it was busted and they had the meth lab, she knows it was never inspected, she knows the people who moved in there.  So from 2009, she does have the report from the City, it was never inspected.  How can that be?


President Waldron stated he does not have an answer for her right now.


Ms. Reagan thinks there should be more due-diligence.  There would be some extra money collecting an inspection fee.

President Waldron pointed out much of the inspection process is based on a complaint driven process.


Ms. Reagan remarked she has to complain for that house to be inspected.


President Waldron advised she should not have to but that would help the city understand that there is an issue.  Also it has to do with manpower and having enough inspectors to do that kind of work.  That is why there is a proposal in the 2020 budget from the administration to add two new inspectors in order to combat some of the blight issues as well as the absentee landlords that are not having their properties inspected and not taking care of them.


Ms. Reagan noted there is a transfer of the property, you see the transfers in the court records and there is no inspection.  There are so many things that do not connect, there needs to be more due-diligence with this, not just hiring two more inspectors.


President Waldron would think the administration is hearing her comments, he does not know if they can address them specifically but he knows there is a larger plan in place to help alleviate some of those problems that are happening in the inspection process.


Tina Marzigliano, 210 West Goepp Street, remarked there was a shooting at her house on their block.  She lives on the corner of West Goepp and Geissinger and a few months ago this shooting was over drugs.  There are homes on our block that are known to be selling drugs, we see cars pulling up all the time and we see people run out of the corner house doing transactions.  She has called the Police time and time again but nothing is being done.  There is a meth lab on the corner of Geissinger and Fairview and the Police know it.  She went as far as calling Children and Youth Services in there because there are children living in that house.  She explained Children and Youth did come in but of course all the drug paraphernalia was put away.  They know they are coming and many of these homes have Police scanners so they know the Police are coming and they clean everything out or they leave so the homes are empty when the Police drive by.  Ms. Marzigliano stressed that we need to do something.  She loves this city and was born and raised here and has lived in her home for almost 20 years.  She is not selling her house and will not move because of drug dealers being on her street but we need to do something as a community in order to take control back of our homes and our neighborhoods.  It is not safe for our children to go out and walk and that is terrible.  When they first moved in it was safe, her kids could play in the yard.  Her kids are grown now but they were able to play in the yard and did not have to worry about someone driving by and shooting a gun.  This is crazy and no one is doing anything about it.  She is worried about our next generation.  Should everyone move out of Bethlehem because it is not safe anymore?  Nothing was in the newspaper about the shooting.  She had Police Officers in her yard looking for bullets because they thought they may have hit her house.  Ms. Marzigliano noted her children are older but they still live in her home with her.  What if a shot had gone through the window and hit one of her kids. Who would she go after, would it be the city for not doing their job.  She understands the Police force needs more officers; we need more funding for officers.  Everyone is pushing everything under the carpet and it is not fair for us taxpayers.  We need the protection and it is not there anymore.  She is afraid for what our future will hold.  We are letting all these drug dealers move in these rental homes and no one is checking in, there are no Police Officers driving down her street.  She explained they were promised there would be more checks down our street.  She understands they are understaffed and our street is not the only street in trouble but we have to do something.  We need to work together to find solutions to these problems.  She is voicing her opinion as a very concerned citizen.  


President Waldron emphasized our Police Chief Mark DiLuzio is in the hallway and she can speak to him.


Historical Vignette – African American Experience in Bethlehem – Bethlehem Moment

M. Rayah Levy, 1609 Stanford Road, stated she is the head of the Adult Services Department at the Bethlehem Area Public Library.  She read the Bethlehem Moment, 1860.  “While working on an oral history project titled “Voices from the African Diaspora: The Black Experience of Bethlehem Pa.,” it was essential that I embed myself in the community. Though a newcomer, I became part of the local African American community and gained two aunts. They shared many voices/stories. This essay is a taste of some of the takeaway that has enriched the village of Bethlehem 159 years since the arrival in 1860 of Hiram Bradley, who is said to be the first known Black/Negro man from Virginia.  The families that came during and after the Civil War built churches and organizations to keep themselves grounded. Those that left their footprints in the sands of time in Bethlehem are the Bradley’s, Smiths, Grimes’s, Lees, Enixs’s, Tarboros, Butts’, Williams’s, Olivers, Hargroves, Roberts’s, Hemmons. They came from such places as Virginia, North and South Carolina, Georgia, Washington DC., New Jersey, and even though I discovered countless stories, I will highlight here just three: J. F. Goodwin, who started the well-known Goodwin Scholarship Fund; Bert Tarboro, who started the first Black baseball team; and Vivian Butts, the first Black female police officer.  Black/African American communities coming out of slavery to freedom instilled in their members the importance of education. Bethlehem’s Black population was no exception.  Those who paved the way worked as domestic help, chauffeurs, or as laborers in the blast furnace at Bethlehem Steel. Therefore, instilling the importance of an excellent education was constant in their homes. The J. F. Goodwin Scholarship fund is a remembrance of this ideology and continues into the present day.  Dr. Goodwin founded the scholarship organization in 1936. Even though he resided in Reading most of his life, Bethlehem was his home. However, though he made numerous attempts, he was denied work as a doctor while living here, and he had to move to Reading to work in his profession. But these obstacles did not dampen Goodwin’s spirit. His experience of hardship trying to put himself through medical school and establish a practice instilled in him the need to start a scholarship fund for high school students heading off to colleges.  Another pillar in the African American community was Bert Tarboro. According to his daughter Vivian Hungerford, everyone in the neighborhood knew and respected her father. Their family home was always open to anyone, and everyone came and dined at their table. Tarboro began working for Bethlehem Steel in 1926 as a laborer and retired forty-six years later. He was a Deacon and Trustee at St. Paul Baptist Church and Master of the Wyoming Lodge #135, which was chartered in 1927. Tarboro and his family were heavily involved in teaching the youth how to play baseball. In 1961, he formed the Bethlehem Giants of the Blue Mountain Baseball League. The team and their families had picnics and took trips together, and everyone was welcome whether they could afford to attend or not. During one of the Bethlehem Giants banquets, baseball stars Jackie Robinson and Don Newcombe were guests of honor. Mrs. Hungerford notes that when the neighborhood, Blacks and Whites alike, found out that these African American heroes were both at Tarboro’s home, many came knocking at their door.  In 1964 Vivian Butts became the first Black female Police officer, working in the Juvenile Aid Division and retiring twenty-five years later as Sergeant Butts. She was the wife of Raymond E. Butts and mother of two, Raymond Jr. and Sharon King. Mrs. Butts was very active in the community. She was involved in the NAACP, the J. F. Goodwin Scholarship, St. Paul Baptist Church, and other organizations. Her steadfast involvement in the city was widely recognized, and she was honored in 1987 for community service at an NAACP banquet at the Bethlehem Hotel.  The Bethlehem NAACP had formed under Theodore Dennis in 1946, one year after Civil Rights activist Roy Wilkins visited the Lehigh Valley. The Bethlehem NAACP invited another prominent activist Ralph Abernathy to their Freedom Banquet in 1975. In his speech to about 350 attendees, Abernathy stated that “God is colorless.” Seventy-four years later, the organization is still active under the direction of Mrs. Esther M. Lee.  The discoveries I made about this small but vibrant African American community of 3.63% of the Bethlehem population at the time of 2000 U.S. Census are gems that must be known to all. What I have shared about this small community is only a ripple. However, if you continue to look, the ripples will go on and on. The families that came during the 1800s came willingly, unlike their mothers, fathers, brothers, and sisters who arrived on the shores of Virginia in 1619. Even though they were few in numbers, their sense of family and community are rooted in the earth of Bethlehem like an old oak tree.”

Bethlehem Emergency Shelter


Louis James, 527 Center Street, informed his purpose of coming here this evening is not to speak for the concerned neighbors group of Bethlehem but for himself.  He owns the James Funeral Home at 527 Center Street in Bethlehem.  He is still going to read his letter so it goes into the record.  Mr. James stated he comes before you this evening to request that the Bethlehem Emergency Shelter be able to open as early as requested and also be kept open later.  They had mentioned April 15th.  As you are aware the concerned neighbors group came before you out of concern about issues that took place in the shelter during the first year when it was the Christ Church.  Since that time the Bethlehem Emergency Shelter has met with several representatives of the concerned neighbors group on a regular basis to work on issues and we have looked for ways to help them.  The Bethlehem Emergency Shelter should be commended for the work they did last year in making the shelter and our neighborhood a safer place and after meeting with them earlier this month we expect them to continue the good work with the changes they had instituted last year.  At a meeting we held on October 23rd we were informed of the possibly early opening of the shelter and at that time we were not aware of any concerns as long as the shelter was run in the same manner as it was last year.  We did request that the Bethlehem Emergency Shelter send a letter of their intentions to open early to the Zoning Board for their protection as well as to ensure all legal means were settled.  At a neighbors meeting we were informed of a late closing for the shelter which we had not discussed.  When he says late closing he means by the fact they were going to close later, that being April 15th.  Mr. James added that their group was not concerned as long as the shelter was being run in the same manner as it had been in the past year.  He cannot speak for all the neighbors, he can only speak for himself.  He was emailed earlier and was told he could only speak for himself.  As his business is directly next door to the shelter and the church he can only say that things were very well run last year and that the shelter people were willing to meet with us and listen to our concerns, and they actually acted on them, which was something new last year.  The first year they did not do that.  This has made the shelter a good neighbor for him and his business.  Mr. James stressed with the early cold snap this year there is a need to shelter the homeless in this area, he speaks only for himself but he is requesting that the Bethlehem Emergency Shelter be able to open immediately if possible.  He cannot speak for all the neighbors but as one in close proximity as long as BES continues to work with the neighbors group and maintains the protocols it has in place this past year they have his support.  He personally looks forward to continuing our meetings with the BES to discuss neighborhood concerns and work for positive resolutions.  He also hopes that the City of Bethlehem will make more of an effort in helping BES to find a permanent location that will satisfy all parties.  Mr. James thinks this will solve all the issues, once they have a permanent physical building everything will calm down.


Drugs in the Community/Council Debate

Eddie Rodriguez, 701 Main Street, explained he is at this meeting for a few reasons.  He would like and appreciate when the subject of drugs, that the Police Chief and Mayor be present until we all finish commenting on what is most important to us and not to exit one after the other.  Wait until we all finish.  He would like to ask that the Council Members not debate amongst each other and not to be critical.  He has not come here in a long time but when he came back he found out that upon seeing this some were critical of others and you are supposed to be an example for all of us. He would like the Chairman to make sure that this does not happen; he is the Sergeant of Arms and needs to gavel someone if they get out of hand.  We had a homelessness problem and it has been that way for quite some time.  People that are homeless are sleeping on the bridges, the 378 ramp on the highway.  There are fires being started, which he has reported.  Then the graffiti has to do with drugs, homelessness and he would like something to be done with reference to that.  Mr. Rodriguez explained we do have a drug problem here in Bethlehem and it has been here and he has been saying that all these years.  The Police can only do so much but it is important to take the input from these community members.  Right now these community members are scared for their families.  He took notice to what was going on with Main Street and he has spoken to Chief DiLuzio privately and he wants to speak to the Mayor with regards to that.  Mr. Rodriguez knows for a fact that what these folks are commenting on at this meeting that is happening.  He added besides Main Street, there are more drugs on Garrison Street than anybody suspects.  He came from that world so he knows what happens in these communities.  These people need to be busted, whatever it takes.  There are more people in these homes, it is 5 people but is it is not about that, it is the drugs because they do not care about what they do and they do not care about your churches or community.  They are out to destroy and they will rob and steal just to get their drugs.  Something needs to be done before it gets out of hand.  


Community Policing


Lisa Rosa explained she lived on Mechanic Street for many years.  She knows the Mayor and Chief DiLuzio very well and she knows very many of the older community police.  She was very involved with them and we managed to clean up a few blocks.  We also renamed McNamara Park and had that fixed for the children.  After a while our neighbors were not afraid to call the police for themselves.  In the beginning they would call her and she would call the police.  After a while her phone got quiet.  She feels community policing is very important because that is the only way the citizens get to see that police are human too.  When they do not get out of their cars or they do not want to talk anybody or sometimes they stand there talking about an incident that has happening and they say remarks they should not say in front of people.  What are people going to think about the officers?  She knows because it happened in front of her and in fact she and that officer became very good friends when she went to the Citizens Police Academy and we talked about the incident.  Ms. Rosa noted his first words to her were “You really hate me, don’t you.”  When she explained the situation because there were people watching, he understood and said he was sorry and that he only did that because the situation makes everybody nervous especially the police because we deal with this every day and after a while it gets depressing.  Ms. Rosa understood that but added that you need to realize do it when you get in your car, do it away from people.  While you are doing that people are thinking you are a jerk.  We became very good friends. She then mentioned a few officers names, all community police and we manage to get good block watches going.  She hears now that no one wants to get involved anymore in community policing.  Why are these officers reluctant to speak to people?  Ms. Rosa understands what is going on with society today and some may not admit it but they are afraid and she understands that because she is afraid.  She will not go to Musikfest, she will not go to Christkindlmarkt, and she does not go to concerts because some guy pulled a gun in front of her house at her.  She got so physically sick she had to leave Bethlehem.  The justice system failed her and it was not the police in Bethlehem, it was the justice system.  He had priors, he had stolen guns, and he was on drugs.  They put him in a drug rehab and gave him 2 years-probation.  Ms. Rosa stated she lost her job and she got extremely sick and she had to leave because she was paranoid, she could not go out of her house.  When she went to work within 20 minutes she was sick and had to leave.  She would not go out a night and was a prisoner of her own home.  He had family that lived right around the corner and she was worried they would come after her.  Community policing has done a lot for her and others so she would like to see something done with this and she will even volunteer to work with them.  She just wants them to understand this is an important part of the Police Department.  Recently, her niece is in a dangerous position and nothing is being done, she does not know what to do.  What she said years go about the Casino coming in, they can look, her name back then was Lisa Vasquez, she was married but is now divorced because when she got sick he could not handle it.  She has been single since 2007.  She has been through a lot of hell but is now back and healthy and you will be seeing a lot of her.  She will do this for the good of her home, which is Bethlehem.


Building Projects


Bill Scheirer, 1890 Eaton Avenue, stated he had a few updates on planning and zoning.  One other apartment project to be added to the list is Chelsea Avenue with 30 units.  There are now 13 projects, he will not recap them once again but there are 5 on the south side, 4 on the west side and 4 on the north side.  You may also be aware that an investor in south side housing has sold approximately 100 plus properties to a firm, he thinks located on Wall Street, for $21 million dollars.  He told someone who told him that it was so much money he could not refuse it.  If it is 100 properties that would be $210,000 dollars per property so maybe it is more than 100 properties.  The Planning Commission met last Thursday on the plan for the Armory Project and various details were discussed by residents.  The Chairman of the Planning Commission went out of his way to almost diffusively thank the neighbors for their comments and how wonderful it was when the commission members and the developer and the residents work together in dialogue.  The Planning Commission then proceeded to adopt the plan with no conditions. As you may be aware the Zoning Hearing Board is in the process of hearing of the challenge to the validity of the ordinance that you passed with respect to 2 West Market Street.  There has been two sessions so far, four hours a piece.  The neighbors who are appealing your vote have called so far 5 witnesses and they have 15 to go.  So it will be a long process but he understands this is necessary to file a court challenge.  Incidentally on the Planning Commission discussion the argument was made by one Planning Commission member and by the developer, John Callahan that the additional residence to this project will provide customers for the Main Street merchants.  This would be true to some extent and one wonders why the Main Street merchants need help.  It is maybe because they are not making as much money as they would like and a big part of that would be the rents they have to pay.  Mr. Scheirer explained to some extent a greater density is being argued in order to help the landlords of Main Street. There is another argument for greater density which he will get into more detail at another time.  Basically, it is an environmental argument, the more people you have living downtown they do not have to drive their cars as much.  He will give more information later.


Stephen Antalics, 737 Ridge Street, pointed out Bethlehem City Council approved a $40,000 dollar grant to study south Bethlehem in terms of zoning growth and housing stating it was totally needed.  This fell on ears of many people who reacted with great optimism because as it was said it is totally needed.  But there is another group of people who heard the same thing and they might be called skeptics.  Why would a person be skeptical of such a great announcement?  It is strange but there is logic to their attitude.  If you happen to be an adult living in Bethlehem and in the mid 1950’s you heard of a great plan, a full page add in the newspaper.  If you are interested in Bethlehem redevelopment come to the big public meeting at Moravian College, refreshments, gifts and plenty of music.  That plan called for City Hall and also for the 5 point bypass.  We have City Hall but no bypass.  That plan by the way at great expense was the Clark Capuano Plan.  Then in 1976 the Gruens were paid a handsome sum to the formation of the South Side 76, a great idea to redevelop that area.  It did not happen. Mr. Antalics believes in 2004 or 2005 the Sasaki Plan was a plan to improve the south side but that did not happen.  Then there were a number of plans to look into the 5 points and these all cost a lot of money.  The 5 points is still the way it was.  So can you understand why this person living in the 1950’s is a skeptic today?  Might this $40,000 grant end up the same way these other expensive plans ended?  Mr. Antalics remarked you can give these skeptics the right to cynicism because how can a person realizing all this become optimistic.  He guesses the best way to find out is to sit back and wait and see what happens.  If these plans costing $40,000 end up the same as these other expensive plans we just might see conversions, people who were optimistic joining the skeptics.  

4.
PUBLIC COMMENT (on ordinances and resolutions to be voted on by Council this evening – 5 Minute Time Limit)


None.

5.
OLD BUSINESS

A.
Members of Council

B.
Tabled Items


C.
Unfinished Business
6.
COMMUNICATIONS
A.
Director of Water and Sewer Resources – H20 PA Grant Application

The Clerk read a memorandum dated November 11, 2019 from Edward Boscola, Director of Water and Sewer Resources that authorizes City Officials to execute all documents and agreements between the City of Bethlehem and the Commonwealth Financing Authority to facilitate and assist in the H20 PA grant application of $1,750,000 from the Commonwealth Financing Authority to be used for replacement of 4,300 square feet of sanitary sewer main located in Broadway, Brodhead Avenue and West Third Street in the City of Bethlehem. 


President Waldron stated Resolution 10 A is on the agenda.  
 
B.
Director of Water and Sewer Resources – Recommendation of Award – Spotts, Stevens and McCoy – Completion of a Risk & Resilience Assessment and Development of an Emergency Response Plan for Bethlehem Water System

The Clerk read a memorandum dated November 13, 2019 from Edward Boscola, Director of Water and Sewer Resources recommending a contract with Spotts, Stevens and McCoy for the completion of a Risk & Resilience Assessment and Development of an Emergency Response Plan for Bethlehem Water System. The contract runs to March 31, 2020 for phase I and to September 30, 2020 for phase II.  The price is $65,900 and there are no renewals. 

President Waldron stated Resolution 10 B is on the agenda.

C.
Director of Community and Economic Development – Residential Rental Housing Ordinance

The Clerk read a memorandum dated November 11, 2019 from Alicia Karner, Director of Community and Economic Development with a proposed ordinance establishing Article 1738 titled Residential Rental Units.  This proposed article outlines the process by which the Bureau of Housing Inspections will license all residential rentals annual and inspect the licensed properties on a three year rotation.  The principle function is to protect the health, safety and welfare of tenants and to prevent deterioration of housing stock by enforcing property maintenance codes.   

President Waldron stated he will refer this to the Community Development Committee.  
D.
City Solicitor – Amendment to Inter-municipal Water Service Agreement between Northampton Borough Municipal Authority, Bethlehem Authority and City of Bethlehem
The Clerk read a memorandum dated November 13, 2019 from City Solicitor, William P. Leeson, Esq. with an attached proposed amendment to an Inter-municipal Water Service Agreement between Northampton Borough Municipal Authority, Bethlehem Authority and the City of Bethlehem.  
President Waldron stated the ordinance can be placed on the December 3, 2019 Council agenda for First Reading.
E.
Police Captain – Local Share Account Northampton & Lehigh Counties - Grant
The Clerk read a memorandum dated November 11, 2019 from Police Captain Michelle Kott requesting authorization to execute grant award documents for funds to be received under the 2019 Local Share Account Northampton & Lehigh Counties Grant in the amount of up to $65,295.67.  The grant will be used by the Bethlehem Police Department to purchase a 3 D Laser Scanner that will enhance their ability to document major accident, crime and fire scenes.   
President Waldron stated he will accept a motion and second to schedule a public hearing on Tuesday, December 3, 2019 at 7:00 pm in Town Hall.  
Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt made the motion to schedule a public hearing on Tuesday, December 3, 2019 at 7:00 pm in Town Hall.

Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Motion passed.    

President Waldron stated the Resolution will be placed on the December 3, 2019 agenda.

F.
Police Captain – Local Share Account Northampton & Lehigh Counties - Grant

The Clerk read a memorandum dated November 11, 2019 from Police Captain Michelle Kott requesting authorization to execute grant award documents for funds to be received under the 2019 Local Share Account Northampton & Lehigh Counties Grant in the amount of up to $108,737.64.  The grant will be used by the Bethlehem Police Department to improve enforcement of traffic violations related to the maximum gross weight of commercial vehicles.  

President Waldron stated he will accept a motion and second to schedule a public hearing on Tuesday, December 3, 2019 at 7:00 pm in Town Hall.  

Ms. Negrón and Dr. Van Wirt made the motion to schedule a public hearing on Tuesday, December 3, 2019 at 7:00 pm in Town Hall.

Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Motion passed.    

President Waldron stated the Resolution will be placed on the December 3, 2019 agenda.  

7.
REPORTS

A.
President of Council   

B.
Mayor

Pedestrian Grant Award


Mayor Donchez stated this afternoon he did receive a memorandum from Executive McClure that Northampton County has approved the citizens request for a $60,000 dollar CIPP Application Grant for the study of the pedestrian bridge, which is good news.  


Recent Departures from Decorum and Professionalism

Mayor Donchez then read a prepared statement:  


I have been attending City Council meetings since I was in high school. I have witnessed and participated in the debates over many controversial issues: selling the landfill, the casino, rezoning Lowes, and single hauler, just to name a few. Debate was intense with strong opinions, but personal attacks were not part of the process.


Having spent 18 years as a member of City Council, 8 of them as president, and nearly 6 years as Mayor, I am more aware than anyone of the importance of the relationship between the administration and city council.


Bethlehem City Council has always been known for its decorum, professionalism and respect for different points of view. We have been the model for many communities on how to conduct government business.


Over the past several months, there has been a major regression from that standard. 

I am not talking about votes.  I am talking about provocative comments and personal attacks which seem to originate from a member of City Council. While, for the most part, meetings proceed normally, the departures are having a disproportionate negative impact on working relationships and Council’s reputation. Council members have been unfairly challenged to choose between engaging at the risk of escalation and answer with silence.


At the Council meeting on November 6, this behavior appeared again. This time it was directed across the dais at a member of my administration.


The personal attack was unprovoked, out of order, without cause and completely out of line.


The members of my administration are professionals. They work hard for the city and value the working relationship they have with City Council.


I will not subject members of my administration to any more personal attacks in the future.

The budget meeting on November 13 again illustrated the basis for my concerns. A protracted challenge about offering discounted golf balls to students at the driving range devolved into another unseemly interlude. Decorum suffered again when a Council member did not get the answers he wanted.


Since Bethlehem became a mayor-council form of government in 1961, it has been a tradition that the mayor and his cabinet attend City Council meetings.


There are important benefits to having them there: 

1. to continue the partnership with council;

2. to explain items on the agenda;

3. to offer feedback to questions; and

4. to try to resolve problems for citizens.


In the future, if there is another unwarranted personal attack on a member of my administration, of the type we saw on November 6th, I will consider changing that tradition.


To conclude, I want to emphasize that I regard all of you as good friends and colleagues. I highly value the good working relationship with each of you. I fully expect that to continue. However, there have been some recent departures from decorum and professionalism that I feel obligated, as someone who has been in the chamber for a long time, to address. I do this not only for Council and the members of my administration, but also to meet the expectations of Bethlehem’s 76,000 residents.


President Waldron thanked Mayor Donchez for his comments and added at this point we will not have any further comment from Council.  If anybody wants to make any remarks we can do that under New Business.  
8.
ORDINANCES FOR FINAL PASSAGE
A.
Bill No. 40-2019 – Amend Article 531 – Parking Fines


The Clerk read Bill No. 40-2019 – Amend Article 531 – Parking Fines, on Final Reading. 
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, and Mr. Waldron, 5. Voting NAY: Ms. Negrón and Dr. Van Wirt, 2. Bill No. 40 – 2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-35 was passed on Final Reading. 

B.
Bill No. 41-2019 – Amend Article 156 – Pension Fund


The Clerk read Bill No. 41-2019 – Amend Article 156 – Pension Fund, on Final Reading.  
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 41 – 2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-36 was passed on Final Reading. 

C.
Bill No. 42-2019 – Amend Article 927 – Sewer Rental Rates


The Clerk read Bill No. 42-2019 – Amend Article 927 – Sewer Rental Rates, on Final Reading.  
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 42 – 2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-37 was passed on Final Reading.  

D.
Bill No. 43-2019 – Authorize Intermunicipal Agreement between the City of Bethlehem and Lehigh Township Municipal Authority related to Water Service


The Clerk read Bill No. 43-2019 – Intermunicipal Agreement between the City of Bethlehem and Lehigh Township Municipal Authority related to Water Service, on Final Reading.  
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 43 – 2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-38 was passed on Final Reading.  

9.
NEW ORDINANCES

A.
Bill No. 44 - 2019 – Amend Article 107 – Departments

The Clerk read Bill No. 44-2019 – Amend Article 107 – Departments, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:  
AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,

COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,

COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, AMENDING

ARTICLE 107 OF THE CODIFIED ORDINANCES OF

THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM TITLED “DEPARTMENTS”.
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 44 – 2019 was passed on First Reading. 
B.
Bill No. 45 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 General Fund Budget


The Clerk read Bill No. 45 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 General Fund Budget, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:




AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,




COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,




COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING




THE GENERAL FUND BUDGET FOR 2020 
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 45 – 2019 was passed on First Reading. 

C.
Bill No. 46 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Water Fund Budget


 The Clerk read Bill No. 46 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Water Fund Budget, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:                           

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,
COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,


COMMONWEALTH
OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING

THE WATER FUND BUDGET FOR 2020.

Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 46 – 2019 was passed on First Reading. 

D.
Bill No. 47 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Sewer Fund Budget


 The Clerk read Bill No. 47 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Sewer Fund Budget, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:        

      


AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,

COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,


COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING

THE SEWER FUND BUDGET FOR 2020.
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 47 – 2019 was passed on First Reading. 

E.
Bill No. 48 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Golf Course Enterprise Fund Budget


 The Clerk read Bill No. 48 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Golf Course Enterprise Fund Budget, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:     

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,

COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,


COMMONWEALTH
 OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING

THE GOLF COURSE ENTERPRISE FUND BUDGET FOR 2020.

Mr. Reynolds informed he was unable to attend the Budget Meeting last week and he has had a chance to catch up on the eventful meeting that occurred.  He wanted to echo the words of some of his colleagues to the administration.  There has been a lot of hard work over there at the Golf Course that the administration deserves credit for and that Larry Kelchner deserves credit for, as do all of our employee over there.  Things over there are looking at lot better financially and he cannot think of any complaints about the Golf Course that are warranted.  He just wanted to say it is looking good.


Mr. Callahan echoes what Mr. Reynolds has said and if we look back on where it started he thinks it started with a phone call with him and Mr. Evans to make some changes over there.  He congratulates Mr. Evans for doing a lot of hard work on it.  There is one thing he wants to bring up tonight.  He did some homework over the last week.  Every single recreational fee we have, the Golf 18 hole, Golf Season Passes, the Pool Rates, the Pool Passes Season Rates, the Ice Rink Rates and the Tennis Hourly and Seasonal Rates, there are two different fees, adults and children.  The only thing we charge a fee for in the City of Bethlehem recreation where there is no children’s rate is on the driving range.  He apologizes if he is incorrect but he thinks that the only other person he knows on Council was Mr. Reynolds other than himself, if someone else was then he apologizes.  Mr. Reynolds was a great basketball player and he probably took hundreds of thousands of shots in the times he was growing up on basketball courts.  Had he been charged $10 dollars to take 60 shots, because that is basically what we are charging the kids for, he does not know if he could have afforded it, maybe he could.  Mr. Callahan pointed out that his family could not have afforded it and he does not know if Mr. Evan’s family could have afforded it.  All he asking for is a children’s rate, a youth rate like we do on every other recreation fee in the City of Bethlehem to move it from $10 dollars to $5 dollars.  Yes, it is an Enterprise Fund and he does want it to be profitable and successful but it is also a part of the Recreation Department and it is for kids and children of the City of Bethlehem.  Mr. Callahan thinks in this age of video games and the lack of activity by children the City of Bethlehem should be encouraging kids to stay outside and be active and stay off the streets.  He noted that Mr. Evans and Mr. Kelchner both acknowledged at the last meeting and many city children are over there using the Golf Course.  If they want to amend it they may.  Since so many are using it on a daily basis he would like to ask Council to have a vote to change the fee for children for a large bucket of balls from the adult rate of $10 dollars to a $5 dollar rate for children so they can be active and outside.  Mr. Callahan does not know if anyone else on Council thinks that way but he does not think it is fair to charge children an adult rate to hit golf balls and he would recommend this vote for the kids.  This is a vote for kids to be active and it is a vote for children being outside and off the streets and off of video games.  


Mr. Evans stated in response of course they will listen to all of Council’s suggestions in a number of matters.  Just in response he would offer the Golf Course has had the same policy since 1956.  The Course has been open for a very long time and since 1956 that has been the status, we have never until this date of last week has this ever become a concern or complaint or phone call.  A smaller group brought that up this summer with the suggestion that they are welcome to.  The fact is when you look around any other course operates it the same way that we do with the industry standard.  This is an Enterprise Fund, which we do offer a lot of recreational opportunities across the City; even on the Golf Course there are different ways to play.  We do want to mirror and emulate what other successful Golf Courses do and this is the way they do it.  This is the way this Course has done it since 1956.  So it is not a change.  He offered if Mr. Callahan is interested, the opportunity to do that would be at the Final Budget Meeting to propose a budget and if it is the will of Council.  We did hire someone which we can all agree, Mr. Kelchner who has been very successful with the Golf Course.  He has done a great job operationally; he has done a great job with the people.  He is a diplomat for the Course so operationally and financially it is really moving in the right direction.  We may not agree with everything they are doing but those are the reasons and the administration stands on the current rate policies.


President Waldron was just speaking to Solicitor Spirk about the process if there was will to make any changes regarding the fees for Recreation.  While we are talking about the Golf Course Enterprise Fund we are not setting rates in this ordinance we are considering this evening.  To our best knowledge those rates are all set through Resolution.  So we do not have that Resolution in front of us.  If we were to have a Resolution for any recreation fee that would be independent from this ordinance we are considering for the Golf Course Enterprise Fund, whether that is golf balls or swimming passes.  That is independent.  He cannot say how a change in any direction would affect our budget as how it would affect revenue as well.  President Waldron stated he does not know at this point if there is consensus to make any change that we can do anything this evening or it even affects the ordinance that is in front of us this evening, Bill No. 48 this evening.  President Waldron does appreciate and does compliment Mr. Callahan on the way he laid out that vision and communicated that this evening.  He cannot say that he necessarily disagrees with what he is saying but again, he turns back to the experts who are living and breathing and managing that Golf Course, like Mr. Kelchner who has done a terrific job.  Everyone is in agreeance that the answer is industry standard, whether you would like to accept that or not.  


Mr. Callahan queried at the next meeting if we could vote on that.


President Waldron stated no, it would be an independent resolution that stands alone from the ordinance in the budget because we are affecting the fees that are set by the Golf Course.  That would take a Resolution independent from this which could be done at any time.  He does not think it would affect the budget one way or the other because it is such a small amount.  He does not even know if that line item is in the budget specific to what the driving range brings in on range balls and what the affect would be for a discounted rate of $5 dollars.  Obviously you would be cutting that revenue for kids in half but potentially your goal would be to increase revenue by having more users at that rate. So it could offset or it could be neutral, and who knows but it could even gain.  President Waldron noted we do not have the information to answer that; we would have to turn to Mr. Kelchner for that.


Mr. Callahan asked if President Waldron would suggest that he send a letter asking Council to lower the bucket of balls for youth to $5 dollars.


President Waldron mentioned we need to specifically find the resolution that is in the City ordinance that sets the current rates for golf balls and that then would be a simple line item change from $10 to say $5 for users that are under the age of 18.


Mr. Callahan remarked that at the last meeting he thinks that Mr. Kelchner had said that the high schools get free balls, but that is not true.


President Waldron explained he said during season, members of the team can use the range and course for free.


Mr. Callahan stated the high schools used to be able to play the course for free, Freedom, Liberty and BECA but that is no longer true, there is now a fee being charged to the high schools, he asked if that is correct.


Mr. Evans stated not this season; we are looking to put something in place.  The industry standard is that they also make a contribution through either the Booster Club or offer tournaments or make a contribution to cover.  There are three teams that come over and if the district makes a payment because when the team comes over we have three and you might imagine 50 or 60 kids come on the course and then all those times are booked.  What could become a revenue generating spot becomes a zero spot.  We asked Mr. Kelchner to check the comparable.  The unfortunate thing is that there is not just one or two, but there are three schools that all come to one club.  It is triple the effect of kids that come to the range which pushes out other paying customers.  We are happy to do it but we are looking for some kind of compensation to pay for maintenance.  Mr. Evans remarked we are trying to treat it like a business so it can stay afloat and we are starting to see some fruits of that by making changes to the course.  There are also some changes on what the kids do versus the freelancing.  They set up structures with the pro involved to make sure they have time on the putting green.  There are some that are on the driving range, they are not just dropped off without a coach and that they tee off and have a coach with them on the 18 hole course.  


President Waldron noted it is free to the golfers themselves, the high school students. 


Mr. Evans stated yes, every day they are on a different spot on the course.  


President Waldron mentioned there is no fee to golfers on the driving range during the season.


Mr. Evans noted that is correct.  He added that there are no changes proposed this year.  Again, this is a business and is price sensitive and we did not think it would be a good idea even though we are investing in the course we did discuss projects that are still continuing.  When spring comes around there will still be disruptions.  The bunkers are moving along good but the cart paths are still to come and there will be tearing up and construction.  It will be bad timing to have some holes closed or have temporary greens and then people could say the rates went up and the course is not ready.  So the following year that may be in play but this year coming up we thought because of the disruption which will be into the spring will then be sorted out.  We chose to hold the prices steady.  

Mr. Callahan remarked if he is inaccurate he apologizes for the information he has gotten from the players and the coaches.  It is an enterprise fund, it is not a business, we lose money on our pools.


Mr. Evans noted they are not in the enterprise fund that is different; this is the Golf Enterprise Fund.


Mr. Callahan added this is also part of the Recreation Department.


Mr. Evans explained they report to him as the Business Administrator.


Mr. Callahan remarked for years we lost money, lots of money and now we are making $300,000 dollars and we also had St. Luke’s that gave $125,000 to the driving range.


Mr. Evans explained we are not home free yet, the $300,000 dollars is overstated and there are still challenges that we have but it will not be that much.


Mr. Callahan related the Enterprise Fund is up over $300,000 dollars in profit.


Mr. Evans stated no, right now as of two weeks ago it is around $220,000 dollars with about a month and a half left so there is still payroll and expenses.  The goal of an Enterprise Fund is not to make money but to stand alone and to be able to reinvest which is something this course did not do. He noted if it was not making dollars, if it is zero dollars or breaking even or that tight as those expenses continue to grow, which they will, the revenue is capped.  You can only raise rates so much before those golfers go somewhere else.  Revenue grows slowly and expenses creep so we have that margin and want to put that away and be able to reinvest the course versus breaking even and then in 20 years we will be where we are again where it is tight and find a way to make millions of dollars for upgrades.  Mr. Evans thinks by no way are we out of the woods, but we are in a good direction.  It is not time to spike the ball in the end zone, we are not there yet.  


Mr. Callahan asked if St. Luke’s gave $125,000 dollars to the driving range alone, for advertisements.


Mr. Evans stated it was under $20,000 and it was $40,000 for clean up, they wanted St. Luke’s on some of the uniforms that the employees were wearing.  They put some of their markers on the receipts and on the score card.  In return their money was put into the range, the lights, the nets will need to be replaced and there needs to be fencing put up.  It is to improve that area as well as some other items.  Some of the balls are lost in the woods so every time you hit a bucket of balls there is some loss there, so it is also to replace balls with Bethlehem Golf Course and also St. Luke’s stamp on them, it was a trade-off, they bought the balls. He stated that thousands of balls were purchased this year.


Mr. Callahan also wanted to correct the record.  In years past all of the high school kids were allowed unlimited balls on the driving range.  Last year was the first year that we limited them to 6 buckets.  The teams show up and get 6 buckets of balls.  On top of that, the large bucket, the price stayed the same but the amount of balls went down to a three quarter bucket.  The bucket size changed severely.  You can ask Mr. Kelchner, the bucket size dropped down but the price stayed the same.  All he is trying to say is that we are trying to encourage kids to stay off the street, which is what the Mayor should be doing, you should be doing and everyone on Council should be doing.  This day and age these kids spend hours and hours playing video games.  We should want them to go outside and play whether it is basketball, hockey, the ice rink or tennis.  We have children’s rates for tennis, hourly rates and seasonal rates.  We have swimming rates for children.  Mr. Callahan stated he went through the whole Recreation Department fee schedule, every facility we have has a children’s rate except for the driving range.  He does not think allowing children paying $5 dollars versus $10 dollars on three quarters of a full bucket which it was last year will hurt.  He applauds Mr. Kelchner for his business acumen.  Mr. Callahan informed he was in favor of Mr. Kelchner getting that job but he is for kids first, as a teacher that is how he feels.  We should be doing everything we can.  If we lose $10,000 dollars and we are still making $280,000 dollars when we used to lose $100,000 every year, this is the first year we made money in 10 years, and he does not think this is asking too much to give the kids a break.  Mr. Callahan will ask President Waldron what the official step is to propose that at the next meeting.  If he does not have the support that is okay, he just wants to fight for kids to be active and off the streets.  

Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 6. Voting NAY: Mr. Callahan, 1. Bill No. 48 – 2019 was passed on First Reading. 

F.
Bill No. 49 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Liquid Fuels Fund Budget


 The Clerk read Bill No. 49 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Liquid Fuels Fund Budget, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:     




AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,




COUNTIES  OF  LEHIGH AND  NORTHAMPTON,




COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING




THE LIQUID FUELS FUND BUDGET FOR 2020.
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 49 – 2019 was passed on First Reading. 

G.
Bill No. 50 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Capital Budget for Non-Utilities


 The Clerk read Bill No. 50 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Capital Budget for Non-Utilities, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:    




AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,




COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,




COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING




THE 2020 CAPITAL BUDGET FOR NON-UTILITIES.

Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 50 – 2019 was passed on First Reading.

H.
Bill No. 51 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Capital Budget for Water Utilities


 The Clerk read Bill No. 51 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Capital Budget for Water Utilities, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:    

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,

COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,

COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING
THE 2020 CAPITAL BUDGET FOR WATER UTILITIES
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 51 – 2019 was passed on First Reading.

I.
Bill No. 52 – 2019 – Adopting the 2019 Capital Budget for Sewer Utilities


 The Clerk read Bill No. 52 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Capital Budget for Sewer Utilities, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:    




AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,




COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,




COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING




THE 2020 CAPITAL BUDGET FOR SEWER UTILITIES.

Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 52 – 2019 was passed on First Reading.

J.
Bill No. 53 – 2019 – Adopting the Community Development Block Grant Budget for 2020

 The Clerk read Bill No. 53 – 2019 – Adopting the Community Development Block Grant Budget for 2019, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:    




AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,




COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,




COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING




THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT 




BUDGET FOR 2020
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 53 – 2019 was passed on First Reading.

K.
Bill No. 54 – 2019 – Adopting the 2020 Storm Water Fund Budget for 2020

 The Clerk read Bill No. 54 – 2019 – Adopting the Storm Water Fund Budget for 2020, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:    




AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,




COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,




COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, ADOPTING




THE STORM WATER FUND BUDGET FOR 2020.
Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 54 – 2019 was passed on First Reading.

L.
Bill No. 55 – 2019 – Fixing the 2020 Tax Rate for All City Purposes


 The Clerk read Bill No. 55 – 2019 – Fixing the 2020 Tax Rate for All City Purposes, sponsored by Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt and titled:    




AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM,




COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON,




COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, FIXING




THE TAX RATE FOR ALL CITY PURPOSES




FOR THE YEAR 2020
Mr. Reynolds thanked the administration for the budget they put forward.  It is always a challenge for all of your department heads.  You start the process months ago and try to find a way to cover all the needs while also doing that in a financially responsible manner.  He knows the internal process in terms of what different departments are looking for and what people in the community want with different projects, it is not an easy one.  The budget we have in front of us is responsible and he wanted to say thanks for the hard work.  Mr. Reynolds remarked on a personal level he does want to thank the administration working with him on some of the ideas having to do with Climate Action, Northside 2027 and Open Data.  All of those are commitments to the future and he appreciates that and again, thank you to Mr. Evans, Mayor Donchez and the department heads that are here for what he knows is not an easy process.  

Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 55 – 2019 was passed on First Reading.

10.
RESOLUTIONS

A.
Authorizing Resolution – H20 PA Grant Application

Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt sponsored Resolution No. 2019-248 that authorized the request for an H20 PA Grant, $1,750,000 from the Commonwealth Financing Authority to be used for replacement of sanitary sewer main in the City of Bethlehem.  

Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

B.
Approve Contract – Spotts, Stevens and McCoy

Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt sponsored Resolution No. 2019-249 that authorized to execute a contract with Spotts, Stevens and McCoy for the Completion of a Risk & Resilience Assessment and Development of an Emergency Response Plan for the Bethlehem Water System.  

Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

Motion – Considering Resolutions 10 C through 10 G as a group – Certificates of Appropriateness
Ms. Negrón and Dr. Van Wirt moved to consider Resolutions 10 C through 10 G as a group.

Voting AYE: Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Motion passed.   
C.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 530 Main Street

Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt sponsored Resolution No. 2019-250 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to install a double-sided blade sign at 530 Main Street (Clusters Popcorn).
D.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 77 West Broad Street

Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt sponsored Resolution No. 2019-251 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to install a bracket and hanging sign at 77 West Broad Street 
E.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 2 West Market Street

Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt sponsored Resolution No. 2019-252 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to re-install the existing gate at the entrance and install new fencing at 2 West Market Street.
F.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 444 Main Street

Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt sponsored Resolution No. 2019-253 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to install exterior lighting at the entryway to highlight tenant’s signage at 444 Main Street.
G.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 30 East Wall Street

Mr. Reynolds and Dr. Van Wirt sponsored Resolution No. 2019-254 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to install outdoor lighting, concrete parking pad and a small deck at 30 East Wall Street.
Voting AYE on Resolutions 10 C through 10 G: Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolutions passed.   

11.
NEW BUSINESS
A.
Setting Date for Adoption of the 2020 Budget


President Waldron stated he will accept a motion to set the date for adoption of the 2020 Budget on Tuesday, December 17, 2019 at 7:00 pm in Town Hall.

Ms. Negrón and Dr. Van Wirt and made the motion.  

Voting AYE:  Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Motion passed.

Third Budget Meeting/Final Budget Meeting

President Waldron announced the Third Budget Meeting is scheduled for Thursday, November 21, 2019 at 6:00 PM in Town Hall on the following Budgets:  Community Development Block Grant Fund; Community and Economic Development Department; Council, Mayor, Treasurer, Controller, Law Bureau; Administration; General Fund Revenue; General Expenses; Civic Expenses; and Debt Service.  

President Waldron announced the Final Budget Meeting is scheduled for Monday, December 9, 2019 at 6:00 PM in Town Hall.  

President Waldron stated on behalf of City Council he would like to extend best wishes to everyone for a Happy Thanksgiving.  

Neighborhood Criminal Activity

Ms. Crampsie Smith remarked at the end of the last Council Meeting that went very late, she had mentioned the issue of the block watch that she helped the residents in the 800 and 900 block of Main Street and surrounding areas start.  Many residents came out tonight to speak of the issues.  There have been several drug busts in the area, criminal activity and there is a major issue with rental properties that are not being inspected.  She noted that 100% of the drug busts and criminal activity involve the rental properties.  Again, she has to give a thank you to the Police Department, they have been great in responding to these issues but she has to reiterate what the residents have said.  While we want every single neighborhood in this city to be safe we are seeing an increase in drug problems and poverty and homelessness and affordable housing.  This area on Main Street really needs attention because of the number of criminal and drug activities that have recently occurred in the last 5 years.  Ms. Crampsie Smith noted this is important especially because we have an elementary school, a daycare and housing for the elderly and disabled all within this area.  We need to think of the residents, many who could not be here tonight because they are elderly.  Also, this area is a gateway to our historic area, both commercial and residential in the city.  She does not think that reflects well on the city in addition to the safety of the neighborhood.  She would really ask that the city administration and the Police Department and zoning do everything they can to try to focus on this area and rectify the problem that we have been seeing in the past few years.

Mr. Reynolds added he has been to a few of the same block watch meetings that Ms. Crampsie Smith has been to and has helped to organize.  We have neighbors that really care and everything she has said is really on point but as we are talking about other things we have tried to put together including Northside 2027 there are not a lot of easy answers when someone looks at you and says there is a home next to them where there is this type of activity.  Mr. Reynolds understands it is not the fault of anyone in this room but he would echo that whatever we can do whatever resources we can put in that direction is important.  He would say that the one thing that comes up in these meetings he has attended; he does think there is a real fear with these neighbors.  That does not fall on our Police Department; it is just something where we need to do whatever we can.  We have had Police Officers come out to the meetings and they have been very responsive but this will take multiple activity effort on our part as far as rental inspections and blight and police presence.  We do pride ourselves on having walking elementary schools and we want people to live in these neighborhoods and walk downtown.  Mr. Reynolds stressed it is a problem; he just wanted to echo the comments made by Ms. Crampsie Smith.

President Waldron commented if Chief DiLuzio needs anything from Council to help crack down on any of these issues please come to us.

Council Debate

Mr. Callahan stated he will reserve his comments concerning the comments made by the Mayor earlier today.  He will take some time, write down his thoughts and he will probably be having a press conference in the near future to address some of the concerns he has.  He thinks it is fair to say that anyone on this Council that hears of impropriety, what he believes is unethical behavior that it is our duty to report it to the administration.  That is what he did and there is another issue also that the Mayor is aware of that was not in the memo that also President Waldron is aware of.  Mr. Callahan thinks it is okay for us and it is our duty to make it to you attention when something is not right with one of the departments that the City is under, especially when it affects the taxpayers of the city and people applying for permits.  If you do not want to investigate that, because it is your department that is up to you but he has the right to at least to let you know what I heard and that is all he did, if you want to ignore it that is up to you.  Mr. Callahan continued to say as far as the comments about the last meeting, he sent to Mr. Waldron a copy of the tape and he did not say one word to anybody until 4:23, the second part and you can go back and look, he said he does not want to beat a dead horse in this and Councilwoman Negrón said it is a little too late for that.  He thinks at 9:01 he made a comment later on because Mr. Waldron said something to him which he would admit he did.

President Waldron informed we did have a discussion.

Mr. Callahan remarked that President Waldron made those comments to him first and then two minutes later made the same comments.

President Waldron is not sure what Mr. Callahan is referring to.

Mr. Callahan informed he sent him the video.

President Waldron remarked he has not looked at it.

Mr. Callahan is just saying that it has been going both ways, it is not just one person.  The fact that he likes to debate in the open is a good thing, the residents want it.  He does not want to have conversations in the back room channels and everyone show up here and it is a 7-0 vote, the residents do not want that.  They want to hear the discussion and a debate.  He welcomes the debate.  If you do not agree with his debate then challenge it that is okay, this is not personal, it is city business.  Mr. Callahan will get his thoughts together with the Mayor’s comments.  He asked Mayor Donchez to email his comments from tonight.  

Mayor Donchez stated he would.  He pointed out that he does not think that any of us want to stifle debate.  It is the tone that he has a problem with and many people at the table have problems with.  We want debate, we want discussion but it is the tone of the words.  

President Waldron communicated to jump from that this evening when Mr. Callahan brought up the Golf Course and the price of buckets he thinks that no one would have any issue with how you spoke whether they agreed with your idea or not.  Which he thinks is a very altruistic and sincere approach of what he was talking about with discounted rates for golf balls.  That is something that should be explored and he does think a discussion should be had.  But there was a much different approach from what happened at the Committee Meeting to what was happening this evening.  That is what the Mayor was pointing to as an example of how things do not always go as smoothly as they could when people are respectful and work together. 
Mr. Callahan expressed he also read those comments tonight versus speaking.  He does not know why we are being judged on tone, this is the way he speaks.  If you do not like the debate and the tone he apologizes but if you listen to the words he thinks you will understand that he welcomes the debate and come up with a better argument on it.  If you go back and look at the video you will see he did not make any comments until there was a comment made by Ms. Negrón and President Waldron.  Mr. Callahan repeated what President Waldron said to him a few minutes later which he was attacked for.  If you look at those minutes you will see he is correct.  He will reserve his comments for after he read the Mayor’s memo and he will release a reply to that and what he concerns are with a member of his administration.  He will go from there.

Bethlehem Emergency Shelter

Mr. Colón emphasized he wanted to thank the administration for updating us and the law bureau for working with the Bethlehem Emergency Shelter in opening early. He knows members involved with the shelter as well as a neighbor who spoke tonight that have stuck here for almost 2 hours for something that is not being voted on tonight.  He brought this up last week when someone reached out to him and the other Members of Council were made aware of it.  Even though it might have caused some hiccup and delay of the process for his year he hopes it provided some clarity on how to move forward with them opening a little earlier and staying open a little bit later. Mr. Colón has had the good fortune of volunteering there a few nights with members of his family and other Members of Council have been there.  He would encourage anyone in this room who has never been there to at least stop by to see the professionalism with which that shelter is run and then the service it provides to this community.  It really fills the void that there is nowhere else offering that service.  

Bethlehem Emergency Shelter/Mayors’ Comments

Mr. Reynolds thanked the administration as well.  He had reached out to Mr. Evans and Ms. Karner and Mayor Donchez and he thanks them for coming to a statement today and helping to come to a solution about an issue that is not simple.  People have shown up today in support of the BES and he thanks them for speaking as well.  It says a lot about our community, this is one of those things that has not been going on for 70 years so the process is a little bit fluid with the best way to go about handling these things.  Mr. Reynolds thanked everyone who has spoken in favor or worked and has come out tonight in favor of the solution for the shelter.  He also thanked Mayor Donchez for his strong statement about how the public’s business should be handled.  Thank you for saying something as the Mayor carries more weight when you say it than anybody else in here.  It is something that was needed to be said about what these meetings have devolved into at times.  Mr. Reynolds was not feeling well last Wednesday and was not at the budget meeting and when he watched it there were certainly things there that were embarrassing to watch.  He appreciates Mayor Donchez making his comments today, his strong comments about how business should be handled in this room.  Ms. Karner is not here tonight but with her budget meeting on Thursday, there is a lot of information here that Mr. Callahan has brought up that to the rest of us on City Council as far as memos we have not seen.  At the last meeting when he had said that your administration had acted in an unethical manner and made comparisons to Allentown, whatever story this is being discussed, that should be explained.  He is not sure if that is with Ms. Karner present or not with what this is referring to.  It is hard for the rest of us to necessarily come to conclusions or even understand what this is about but it might be a situation where Mr. Callahan will bring up information that then the administration would respond to, with what he is referring to that you theoretically done something wrong in the administration.  Mr. Reynolds looks forward to that conversation.  Whatever that case may be the situation should be explained.  There are certain things that when they get thrown out there that should be treated with seriousness and that is one of them.  Mr. Reynolds looks forward to hearing more about whatever this theoretical situation was that Mr. Callahan called the administration unethical about.  

Homelessness/Bethlehem Emergency Shelter

Dr. Van Wirt remarked of all the things that we as City Council are charged with doing which is writing ordinances, resolutions, passing a budget and making sure we address quality of life issues in Bethlehem as they arise taking care of our homeless is one of the paramount duties that we have.  She is sorry that the situation with the emergency shelter got to where it was.  She thanked Mr. James for speaking tonight and Mr. Rapp and one other individual and your associate for sitting through this entire City Council Meeting.  He wanted reach out to you and say that City Council deeply cares about the people you serve and the job you do.  In the future if there are problems that are coming she hopes you will let us know as well because we take very seriously our responsibility to take care of the unsheltered in Bethlehem 12 months of the year, not just in the cold months.  Dr. Van Wirt added we also have the power of the pen in terms of the budget and we set and approve the CDBG Block Grant and she knows you will be looking for a new home and is necessary because the church is selling and at some point you may not be able to lodge there.  She hopes that we can commit to helping you make it happen so these people are cared for 24/7 and 12 months a year.

Ms. Crampsie Smith thanked everyone for coming and she is relieved that the issue is resolved with the emergency shelter.  She thanked everyone who runs it, the volunteers, Mr. James and especially Mayor Donchez and also the Police.  In her work as a school counselor when she decided to run for City Council there are so many issues that she wanted to address but she could not believe in the last two years the significant increase in students and families that are homeless, it is heartbreaking.  Ms. Crampsie Smith sees it every day and it has opened her eyes to the issue of homelessness and the crisis of affordable housing.  She is dedicated to working to address it and many if not all of her colleagues are also.  She does not have numbers as far as the adults that are homeless but within the district of Bethlehem last school year we had 477 children that means 477 families that were homeless.  This school year and we are only two and a half months into the school year we have 267 families that are homeless and that is more than half we had last year and we are at only two and half months.  This is a real issue and she is glad that everyone here tonight pulled together to address it and get this shelter open as soon as possible.  Just as Dr. Van Wirt said, she is also committed to doing anything we can to help the homeless and any housing crisis we have.

Administration
Mr. Callahan remarked he wanted to make it clear before we leave tonight, at no time did he ever accuse the Mayor himself of being unethical.  He has information which he knows is very reliable that a department head of his did some things and that is what his reference was, not the Mayor or the entire administration, it is one individual, which he asked the Mayor to look into.  If he has his permission tonight he would be happy to review it.  

Mayor Donchez reported it is a personnel matter.

Mr. Callahan stated it is not.

Mayor Donchez explained from his point of view it is a personnel matter.

Mr. Callahan asked Mayor Donchez to forward him the memo that was read tonight then he will come up with a response in writing after he gives some thought to it.  He does think it is of such a serious nature that everyone on Council needs to know about it.  Mr. Callahan reported he asked Mayor Donchez, Mr. Evans and President Waldron and two Solicitors to keep it private until you had found out.  He told Mayor Donchez that he trusted Solicitor Leeson and Mr. Evans to do a fair investigation and if there was nothing there, he would drop it.  The private letter he has here in front of him is very disappointing.  We will move forward.  

 President Waldron thanked everyone for coming to this meeting and wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving.   
12.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 8:51 p.m.
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